	



Minutes of Policy & Finance Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 27 March 2007 starting at 7pm

Present:

Councillor S Hirst (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Resources, Director of Community Services, Forward Planning Manager, Regeneration Officer.

Also in attendance: Councillors D Berryman and J Flitcroft.

848
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors C J Holtom, M Robinson, J Rogerson and C Warkman.

849
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 30 January 2007 and 13 February 2007 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

850
ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN

The Chief Executive presented to Committee the Council's updated asset management plan for their approval.

The plan had been comprehensively reviewed and updated over the past 12 months.  It also referred in some detail to the capital strategy which was approved by this Committee on 21 November 2006.  The key elements of the plan include:

· Organisational arrangements for corporate asset management

· Property review

· Acquisition of assets

· Sale of assets

· Use of assets

· Consultation with users

· Data management

· Performance management and monitoring

Members then discussed the report in particular in relation to the diverse nature of Council owned assets.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the asset management plan.

851
CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2007/2008

The Director of Resources informed Members of the capital programme for this Committee for the forthcoming financial year 2007/2008.  He referred to the capital evaluation forms for each of the schemes in the programme which provided more details of what was planned.   He highlighted the fact that during the closure of our capital accounts, there would inevitably be some slippage on schemes in the current year (2006/2007).  A report would be brought to Committee in June/July 2007 giving further details.

RESOLVED:
That Committee note the report.

852
VOLUNTARY GRANT APPLICATIONS

Committee considered the report of the Director of Resources on voluntary sector grants as proposed by a sub group of this Committee in accordance with the scheme approved in November 2006.  The Council had received 16 applications totalling over £155,000.  The funds available were £88,440.  The sub group considered each application in detail.  

The sub group had made a number of recommendations on the allocations of grant which Committee then considered.  Not all funds had been allocated.  The sub group recommended that any surplus funds should be used to fund ad hoc grant applications may arise during the financial year 2007/2008.  

The sub group also highlighted that continuing support for the Citizens Advice Bureau at the current level, restricted the support of other voluntary organisations and may in future be reduced.  

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
Committee approve the allocation of grants as proposed by the voluntary grant sub group;

2.
Committee set aside surplus funds to fund ad hoc applications; and

3.
the Director of Resources write to the Citizens Advice Bureau advising them of Committee’s concerns in relation to the level of grants currently being paid out to that body with a view to an understanding being reached for future applications.

853
TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY

The Director of Resources reported on the prudential code for capital finance in local authorities which came into effect from 1 April 2004.  The prudential framework which allowed the Council to be more flexible in its approach to capital investment decisions now regulated any new capital investments.  The Council was required annually to review and approve a treasury management strategy.  The strategy covered the operation of the treasury functions and its likely activities for the forthcoming year including a number of prudential indicators.  

The strategy covered the following areas:

· The current treasury position

· The expected movement in interest rates

· The Council's borrowing and debt strategy

· The Council's investment strategy

· Treasury performance indicators

· Specific limits on treasury activities

***    RESOLVED:
That Committee recommend to Council the treasury management strategy as    *** now set out in this report.

854
SUNDRY DEBTOR WRITE-OFFS

The Director of Resources sought Committee’s approval to write off a number of sundry debtor invoices where the debtor had either been declared bakrupt or where we were unable to trace the whereabouts.  He reminded Members that in all cases where we had recommended write off, all recovery action had been explored and the debtor had either been declared bankrupt or disappeared.  However, if the debtor’s circumstances changed or whereabouts became available, the debt could and would still be pursued.  In the case of bankruptcy, if the overpayment occurred before the date of bankruptcy, then the overpayment could not be recovered.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the write off of three sundry debtor invoices totalling £25,282.60 where the debtors had either been declared bankrupt or their whereabouts were unknown. 

855
CLOSURE OF ACCOUNTS 2006/2007

The Director of Resources reminded Members of the statutory requirement to close down our accounts by 30 June 2007 and publish them by 30 September 2007.  

The Accounts and Audit Regulations 2003 stated that authorities must close down their accounts a month earlier consecutively over a three year period by 2005/2006.

The Director of Resources also reported on budget pressures, practical issues, resource implications and timetable.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
endorse the suggested approach to the closure of the 2006/2007 accounts; 

2.
agree to change the Accounts and Audit Committee meeting in September from the 12 – 19 September 2007 to enable the consideration of the ISA 260 Report; and

3.
report the timetable to Accounts and Audit Committee for a detailed review.

856
TIMETABLE OF MEETINGS FOR 2007/2008

Members considered a draft timetable of meetings for the municipal year 2007/2008.  A number of dates in the draft timetable would need to be altered.  Accounts and Audit Committee would need to change from 12 – 19 September 2007 and it was also suggested that Planning and Development Committee be changed from 5 to the 12 February 2008.

There was also a suggestion that the timetable should avoid wherever possible setting meetings around the Easter break.

RESOLVED:
That the suggested changes be made to the draft timetable and it be considered at the Annual Council meeting in May 2007.

857
REVISIONS TO SERVICE PLANNING GUIDANCE FOR 2007/2008

Committee considered a report on the revised arrangements governing the production of annual service plans for council departments for 2007/2008.  

During August 2006, the Corporate Services Team undertook a review of the service planning process with a view to effecting improvements for 2007/2008.   revised guidance was published in September 2006 allowing the production of draft plans for 2007/2008 to inform the start of the budget setting process in December 2006.  

Service plans were presented to relevant Committees during the January cycle and were approved subject to the savings and growth bids that were dependent on the setting of the 2007/2008 budget.  Service plans were also reviewed again at this time to check for compliance against the revised guidance.  

As a result of the review a small number of inconsistencies had been identified, mostly due to additional requirements that had been identified after the guidance had been revised.  These included changes resulting from recommendations in the recent Council auditors use of resources report, the Council's new data quality strategy and diversity and equality strategy.

All service plans had now been amended to reflect the final decisions taken in regard to savings and growth bids.  Since all service plans had already been considered in detail by their relevant committees, it was felt inappropriate to resubmit them for final approval. 

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
approve the revised guidance governing the production of service plans for 2007/2008; and

2.
note the savings and growth areas approved in the 2007/2008 budget.

858
ALLOCATION OF LONGRIDGE AND PARISH GRANTS

Committee considered the report of the Director of Development Services on the allocation of the grants made available to Parish Councils together with formal groups dealing with recreation and village hall matters, and Longridge Town Council together with all groups active in the Longridge area.  It dealt with £200,000 of the total available £300,000.  

In November 2006, Policy and Finance Committee set a deadline for applications for these two pots of money of 31 January 2007.  Committee were made aware of the various difficulties which had been encountered by the sub group in determining the various applications before them.  In relation to Parish grants, all the applications for speeding indicator devices had been considered together and the Members group felt that each applicant should receive the same figure.  

Playground/play equipment applications were also assessed together.  In relation to Longridge grants there were discussions around the issue of Longridge Town Football Club which had not been recommended for approval.  

Councillors Berryman and Flitcroft were given permission to speak on this particular item.  Both spoke in favour of the application in respect of Longridge Town Football Club being reconsidered.  

Members also discussed the Longridge allocation in some detail.  They also discussed the application made by Whalley Playground Action Group  for play equipment at Proctor’s Field.  

RESOLVED:
That

1.
Committee agree the grants indicated in Appendix 2 in relation to Parish Council grants;

2.
The provision of play equipment at Proctor’s Field be referred to Community Committee for further consideration; 

3.
Committee agree to the changes to grants indicated in appendix 3 for Longridge as follows: Station Buildings reduced to £90,000, Longridge Town Football Club £10,000; 

4.
Committee delegate appropriate terms for each grant offered to the Director of Development Services; and

5.
Committee instruct the Director of Development Services to bring an early progress report on the projects approved to allow further consideration of any funding no longer required.  

859
REVENUES AND BENEFITS GENERAL REPORT

The Director of Resources submitted his report in relation to the following matters:

National non-domestic rates (NNDR)

Council Tax

Sundry Debtors

He also reported upon housing benefit performance and housing benefit fraud and included details of Council Tax and business rates and prosecutions.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

860
MINUTES OF BUDGET WORKING GROUPS

Committee considered the minutes of three budget working group meetings held on 16 and 29 January and 7 February 2007.

RESOLVED:
That these minutes be noted.

The meeting closed at 8.35pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Marshal Scott (414430).
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